



A regular meeting of the Albemarle County Broadband Authority was held on December 22, 2021.  The meeting was held electronically using Zoom and telephone starting at 5:00p.m. 

PRESENT AND ATTENDING REMOTELY:  Mr. Bucky Walsh, Ms. Donna Price, Mr. Waldo Jaquith, Ms. Liz Palmer, Mr. Bill Fritz

ABSENT: Mr. Trevor Henry

Also Present:  Mr. Richard DeLoria (Senior Assistant County Attorney), Mike Culp (Director of Broadband Accessibility and Affordability Office) and Jason Inofuentes (Broadband Office)
_____________________

Agenda Item No. 1. Establish Quorum and Call to Order.

Mr. Walsh established a quorum and called the meeting to order.

Mr. DeLoria announced the following for the record:

Everyone on the phone and attending via Zoom from the public is in listen only mode.  During public comment period - please enter your comment in the Chat and it will be read into the record.  Include your full name and the magisterial district in which you reside, if you don't know your magisterial district please provide a general location or your home/business street address.  We will run through the chat comments first and then take comments by phone.  For those on the phone, please use *9 to indicate you'd like to make a public comment.  We will ask you to provide your full name and magisterial district or general location of your home or business and then allow up to 3 minutes for your comment.  

Because of the continuation of the COVID-19 pandemic and the limitations on group gatherings imposed by the Governor’s Executive Orders, this meeting is being held by electronic communication means on the Zoom platform.  It is authorized by the County’s April 15th, June 17th, and September 2nd Continuity of Government Ordinances, this Authority’s Resolution of April 22nd, and the Virginia statute signed into law on April 24th permitting this Authority to meet electronically to discuss and transact business necessary to continue its operations.  

The public has real time audio-visual access to this meeting over Zoom and real time audio access over telephone, both as provided in the lawfully posted meeting notice.  The public is always invited to send questions, comments, and suggestions to the Authority through the County’s Information Technology.  This meeting is being recorded and will be made available on the County’s website.

Mr. DeLoria requested that each member and officer identify the location from where they were attending the meeting.  

Mr. Walsh stated he was attending from his home.

Ms. Palmer stated she was attending from her home.

Ms. Price stated she was attending from her home.

Mr. Jaquith stated he was attending from his home.

Mr. Fritz stated he was attending from his home.
____________________

Agenda Item No. 2 Approval of Agenda

Mr. Walsh requested that item 7a be moved to the start of the meeting.

Mr. Walsh moved to approve the agenda.

Ms. Palmer seconded the motion.

The motion was approved unanimously.   
____________________

Agenda Item No. 7 New Business

Agenda Item No. 7a VATI 2022 Announcement

Mr. Culp stated that he had attended the recent event in Goochland where the Governor announced the grant.  

Mr. Gary Wood from Central Virginia Electric Cooperative (CVEC) acknowledged the work of all the other partners in the proposal.  Mr. Wood noted that the grant kick starts the project and gets it under way.  Mr. Wood stated that there were no changes in the Albemarle portion of the VATI proposal.  There were challenges but the overlaps were approved by the Department of Housing and Community Development and no adjustments were needed.  The details still need to be worked out and it is more complex this year because of the federal funding.  Mr. Wood stated that there is a meeting in January with DHCD to discuss the project.  Mr. Wood noted that there is $36 million in local funds including $4.3 from Albemarle County.  The total private investment is $32.6 million.  There will be 5,172 connections from the VATI funding.  Mr. Wood noted that there will be other about 1,000 to 1,200 additional pass bys included in the construction of the project but these are not counted in the VATI total.  The total project includes 600 miles of fiber and that this will cover every known location that does not have service at 25/3.  The project is to be completed within 3 years from when the contract is signed but work will start before the contract is signed.  The contract is likely to be signed in March.  Mr. Wood thanked Mr. Culp for his hard work and help not only with this project but with other projects.

Ms. Palmer asked the role of Dominion in the project.

Mr. Wood stated that Dominion does not receive any of the grant funding.  Dominion will build 155 miles of line and lease it to Firefly.  Dominion’s project requires approval from the SCC.  Mr. Wood stated that Dominion would make a filing with the SCC mid-year 2022 and another filing in 2023.

Ms. Palmer asked if this means that construction will not start until late 2022.

Mr. Wood stated that Dominion does not need SCC approval to build the fiber.  SCC approval is needed to include the cost of construction in the electric base rate.

Ms. Price asked how far off the Dominion lines does Dominion build.

Mr. Wood stated that Dominion builds only on their lines.  Firefly extends from Dominion pole to the customer.

Ms. Price stated that she was impressed with the leverage amount in the grant and noted that this was the second highest amount for the VATI projects.  

Mr. Walsh congratulated Mr. Wood, Mr. Culp and their teams.  

Mr. Wood stated that Albemarle County has the second highest number of miles to build.  Louisa has the most miles.  This means there will be a lot of visible activity in the community.  Mr. Wood noted that this also means that people will need to be patient as there is a lot of work to do.  
_____________________

Agenda Item No. 3 Brief Announcements from the Board

Mr. Walsh noted that Ms. Palmer was a creator of the Board and has been involved in broadband efforts since 2017.  Mr. Wood thanked Ms. Palmer for her contributions and noted that when this started didn’t know how many didn’t have coverage and now, we are in sight of getting everyone connected.

Ms. Palmer thanked everyone and noted that the first efforts started in 2013.  
_____________________

Agenda Item No. 4 Public Comment

None 
____________________

Agenda Item No. 5 Approval of November 24, 2021 Meeting Minutes

Mr. Walsh moved to approve the minutes.

Ms. Palmer seconded the motion.

The motion was approved unanimously.   
____________________

Agenda Item No. 6 Old Business

Agenda Item No. 6a VATI 2020 Update

Mr. Culp stated that activating Jones Mill Road has been delayed due to rock being encountered.  Mr. Wood noted that there is good cooperation with CenturyLink and that his office would be keeping an eye on the project.

Mr. Culp stated that his office has been holding webinars for the 2021 project.  The first webinar was held with 80 attendees.

Mr. Inofuentes stated he believed that the webinar was successful in getting questions answered.  Mr. Inofuentes stated that they are working on additional ways to get information out so that the webinars can be even more useful because people will be able to get their questions answered multiple ways instead of just the webinar.  

Mr. Inofuentes noted that webinars will be project specific to VATI 2021 and VATI 2022.

Mr. Jaquith stated that he attended the webinar and thought it was very successful and shared a lot of information. 

	Agenda Item No. 6b Phone and Internet Service Outage Reporting.

Mr. Culp stated that the effort seems to be working.  Mr. Culp noted that the relationship with CenturyLink/Lumen is improving.  Mr. Culp noted that his office will continue to work with CenturyLink/Lumen and that the January work session with the Board of Supervisors is still scheduled.  

Ms. Price asked if CenturyLink will be at the Board of Supervisors meeting.

Mr. Culp stated that they will be and that his office is working to coordinated the presentation with them.  

	Agenda Item No. 6c ABBA Financial Report (Appendix A)

Mr. Culp noted that the appendix is provided.  Mr. Culp stated that he is working on a closeout report for VATI 2020 with DHCD.

	Agenda Item No. 6d Broadband Accessibility and Affordability Report

Mr. Culp noted that Firefly and Comcast have done an excellent job signing people up for the $50 emergency broadband benefit.  Mr. Culp stated that the Affordable Connectivity Program starts next year and is $30.

Mr. Inofuentes stated that the Broadband Office is looking into alternatives to provide supplements.  

Mr. Walsh asked how many people use the program.

Mr. Inofuentes stated that detailed information is not available, but the estimate is 800.

Mr. Culp stated that information is being provide the Board of Supervisors in February about affordability and options.  

Mr. DeLoria recommended that ABBA post a notice for the January work session meeting with the Board of Supervisors to avoid any FOIA concerns.  Mr. DeLoria noted that this will not be a meeting for ABBA work and that ABBA will not establish a quorum or call to order. 

Ms. Price asked that Mr. Culp address the change in service from CenturyLink to a new company.

Ms. Palmer stated that intermittent outages are difficult to track and document so most people don’t do it and it is likely underreported.  Ms. Palmer asked that this be brought up in the meeting.    
____________________

Agenda Item No. 8 Adjourn
[bookmark: _Hlk87013222]
Ms. Palmer moved to adjourn the meeting.

Mr. Jaquith seconded the motion.

The motion was approved unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 6:00 p.m
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